HSIA BOARD MEETING

KEY SCHOOL IN PERSON & VIRTUAL

December 21, 2023

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  In Person: Tom Anderson, Claire Corcoran, Gene Gross, Mike Wurst, Christian Elkington, Tim Cantor, Ray Sullivan, Steve Vanderbosch, Kevin Green Virtual:  Maureen Sherer Absent: Patrice Teetermoran 
CONTRACTURAL STAFF:  Jean Somers, Robin Clark
GUESTS:  Helene Raven, Sgt Hardesty (AA Police), Sharon Blugis, Ellen Anderson
The meeting was called to order at 7:05 pm.

MINUTES:  Christian Elkington moved the Board approve the November Board Meeting minutes as presented.  Ray Sullivan seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

PRESIDENT’S REPORT:  Tom Anderson reported that we need to elevate our focus on security for our community.  Tom, Claire, and Robin met with Sgt Hardesty from the Anne Arundel County Police Department to discuss options for increasing our police visibility in Hillsmere and to increase our security.  Sgt Hardesty knows of AA Cty police officers that can support us in security.  We have new Security Chairs – Peggy Tippett and Tim Cantor.  Tom Anderson will have security under his watch as HSIA President and will support Peggy and Tim.  At this time, Tom introduced Sgt Hardesty.  Sgt Hardesty runs the Southern District Unit.  Sgt Hardesty mentioned that Hillsmere, in general, doesn’t have a security problem.   Sgt Hardesty spoke about crimes of opportunity and also spoke about speeding and knows speeding is an issue.

PROPERTY MANAGER:  Robin Clark reported as follows:

Contracts

Groundskeeping -- There was a three-member RFP Review Team, Chaired by Christy Hollywood, staffed by Property Manager.  There were three bidders, two other bidders were in touch indicating that they were not able to meet the deadline due to disorganization and staff shortages.  RFP Review Team reviewed all bids and interviewed all bidders.  RFP laid out areas for Evaluation were:

1. Complete response to all required items;
2. Ability to provide timely, responsive, effective services and to meet project requirements over the term of the agreement;
3. The experience, and efficiency of the individual or firm and the quality of performance of previous contracts;
4. Such other information as may be secured having a bearing on the decision to make the award; and
5. Price.

RFP Review Team recommends Annapolis Landscaping Maintenance as the winning bidder.  Pricing was the highest.  Per hour rate is mid-tier.  The Board’s approval of an award to Annapolis Landscaping Maintenance would start the process of a conditional award letter to the candidate, with a contract to come before the Board for review in January 2024.  The Board would send unsuccessful bidder letters to the other two bidders, asking them to keep in touch for future opportunities.  Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board make a tentative award to Annapolis Landscaping Maintenance.  Mike Wurst seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

Environmental Best Management Practices Maintenance -- RFP approved by Environment Chair and updated with information from Anne Arundel County. Ready to post. Gathering RFP Review Team Membership.

Security -- 
· Arranged for Sgt Hardesty’s presence at meeting this evening.

· Reached out to AACo Law Enforcement Officer regarding secondary employment for off-duty patrols of community and if there is interest.

· There would be a group of 3-4 officers conducting random patrols.

· It all could be arranged quickly, after the start of the new year.

· Absolute base rate is $60, the cost may be more. There are no different rates for nights/weekend/holidays.

Community House --
· Internet at the House is live!  Wi-Fi name and Passwords on router in office.  Wireline enters house through basement and power source is there, too.  If power outage, may need to reset GFI outlet in basement.  Phone 410.267.6848 is also connected.  Let Property Manager know if there are additional furniture needs for the main space.

· Landscaping -- Mulching around trees as requested by Environment Committee Chair is complete.  Grading beneath storage tank at the rear of the house and wood chips as requested by House Committee Chair is complete.  Awaiting rubber membrane to complete front bed grading as requested by House Committee Chair to work on front beds, that will occur 1/12.  Small amount of excess mulch can be used on other tree plantings in the Community Property. Let Property Manager know if there is a need.  Woodchips were donated by Buzzy Abbott.  Christmas decorations were provided by Events Chair.

Neighborhood Monitoring -- Prepared follow-up letters as requested by President for two residences that still have PODS since violation notices were sent in April 2023.  Letters to be sent certified return receipt and violations will also be reported to the County.  
VICE-PRESIDENT’S REPORT:  Claire Corcoran – nothing to report.
SECRETARY’S REPORT:  Mike Wurst reported that he will be checking on conferencing equipment for the community house.  Hold off on buying more tables for the house and hold off on buying an AV cart.  We’ve purchased Adobe Pro Software for our electronic documents and for posting on the website.  Mike will set up emails for the new board members and chairs. 
TREASURER’S REPORT:  Gene Gross – nothing to report.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT:  Jean Somers reported as follows:

· Come And Get It Day is scheduled for Saturday, February 10, from 10 am to 2 pm, in the Barn Commons at Key School.

· 2024 Board meetings are moving to our community house.  Jean will email the meeting schedule.  The first meeting of the year is our January General meeting on Thursday, January 11, at Key School Barn Commons.  General meetings will continue at Key School.
· We received a check from State Farm Insurance Company for the car accident at the beach sign in May 2023.  The total of the check is $11,165.84.

· Cassie Heckman is requesting the Board consider a Hillsmere Hammerhead team Polar Bear Plunge at our community beach.  The swim team would be raising money for the Michael Phelps Foundation, a nonprofit that offers swim lessons, mental health support, and general health support, and also for the Special Olympics.  The timeframe would be late February or early March.  Discussion followed.  Claire Corcoran mentioned that ambulance support, to include an inflatable, would need to be present, along with signed waivers.  Steve Vanderbosch and Kevin Green said the community beach could not be used during that timeframe because of the Tundra Swans that are at our beach from November through March each year.  Steve offered the sandspit as an alternative.  The Board asked that the Hammerheads come back with a proposal. 
At this time, Tom Anderson, President, reported on the new Committee Group structure, as follows:

· Planning & Growth – Welcoming, Membership, Quiet Waters Park, Traffic, Permits

· Community Recreation – Beach, Field, Pool, Events

· Marine & Shoreline Conservation – Piers & Harbor, Environmental, Living Shoreline

PLANNING & GROWTH
WELCOMING:  Christy Hollywood not present – nothing to report.

MEMBERSHIP:  Jean Somers – nothing to report.
QUIET WATERS PARK : Ray Sullivan – nothing to report.

TRAFFIC:  No Committee Chair

PERMITS:  Bill Schrott not present, but submitted the following:

· Generally, it’s been an inactive season.  Since the last board meeting, we've received 1 new request and we've approved 1 permit.
· We approved a permit for the reconstruction of a house at 121 Lee that replaces the previous house that burned down.
· We just received a submission for a house at 113 Maple. That request is pending. The residents are intending to add a front porch and a rear sundeck.  The rear sundeck aligns with the existing dwelling. But from the plans submitted, it appears as if the existing building is only 10' from a side yard boundary thus the new sunroom will also be 10' from the boundary. Bill forwarded their plans to Melissa Chrest, who works with the Permit Committee, to get another set of eyes on the site plan.
· We have had no response from the owners of 418 Hillsmere and 102 Magnolia, the two properties that have been sent a violation notice. It's time to take the next step.
· The Board will vote on the request for a variance at 107 E. Bay View.  Christian Elkington, Board Member, prepared a Variance Approval for the Foyer Addition at 107 E. Bay View Drive.  The architect for the proposed addition, and current occupant of the property, appeared before the Board and provided the following:
1. The foyer addition will not encroach into the setback and does not require a variance.

2. The modest foyer addition is not excessive in size and is located in the most logical location for such improvement.

3. While the foyer improvement remains fully within the required setback, the steps necessary to provide entrance to the foyer and the dwelling will encroach into the established rear-yard setback and is the reason for the variance request.

4. Without the requested variance, entrance into the dwelling would be difficult.

5. The County does not require relief from setback requirements, but the covenants applicable to all properties located in Hillsmere Shores does require a variance.

6. Approval of the variance will not alter the existing character of the neighborhood nor impact negatively on adjacent properties or dwellings.

7. Letters in support of granting the variance were provided to the Board by adjacent and nearby property owners.  No letters opposing the variance request were received.

8. The relief requested to the rear-yard setback is the minimum variance necessary to afford relief.

Claire Corcoran moved the Board grant the variance at 107 E. Bay View Drive.  Steve Vanderbosch seconded the motion.  Vote taken – 7 in favor (Claire Corcoran, Gene Gross, Mike Wurst, Tim Cantor, Steve Vanderbosch, Kevin Green + 1 proxy from Ray Sullivan); 1 abstained (Christian Elkington); motion passed.

COMMUNITY RECREATION
BEACH:  Maureen Sherer – nothing to report.
FIELD:  Field Committee is closed.

POOL:  Danielle Franz not present.  Will present a Pool Membership Rate Sheet at the January Board meeting.

EVENTS:  Helene Raven reported that we had the Santa Caravan and Santa Run in December 2023.  The Events Committee is hoping to bundle December activities moving forward.  Possibilities include caroling and hot chocolate at the community house, a house decoration contest, and a Volunteer Recognition.

MARINE & SHORELINE CONSERVATION
PIERS & HARBOR:  Steve Vanderbosch reported as follows:
1. Sand Spit Living Shoreline/Coastal Resiliency Project -- We have sent required certified mail notices and Project plans to both contiguous property owners (133 and 135 Bay View Drive East) and the Anne Arundel County Office of Planning and Zoning. In addition, ESA has requested from the Maryland Department of the Environment (MDE) authorization for a Water Quality Certification for the Project.
2. Marina Video Camera System -- Camera system installation has been completed, but we are still adjusting camera views, testing system reliability, and reviewing punch list items with the contractor. WiFi access is now publicly available at the Marina and Sunset Boat Ramp. Mike Waters continues to oversee the project work.

3. Boat Lifts -- The 8 new boat lifts are operational, and one has been occupied. Other lift assignees have opted to wait until the Spring of 2024 to use their assigned lifts.

4. Dredging -- We have submitted a 23-page application and a $750 fee to participate in AACo’s maintenance dredging of Duvall and Kitty Creeks, seeking to dredge spurs as needed at: (1) the Marina; (2) Sunset Drive Boat Ramp; (3) Beach Drive Boat Ramp; (4) Kayak Pier, PLUS the construction of a new floating kayak pier; (5) Boat Park shoreline (for a future kayak pier), and (6) renewal of a permit to install Duvall Creek channel marker pilings in lieu of the floating green buoys.

5. P&H Operations -- The Marina water and pump out systems were winterized on November 30, 2023.  Leight Electric has begun replacing 13 old electrical pedestals on A and C Docks.  A gasoline spill occurred at the Marina parking lot last week in the vicinity of Slip #39. The date, time and cause of the spill are unknown, but likely leaked from a container in a vehicle. Following notification, a couple of days after the fact, approximately 10 cubic feet of contaminated gravel, sand, and soil, which acted as an absorbent, were removed for disposal at the County landfill. No pollution of the adjacent waters was observed during the weekend rain.

6. Preparing for Next Season -- The P&H Committee has received acceptable pricing for the annual acquisition of locks and keys for the Boat Ramps and the Boat Park, and work has been authorized.  The P&H Committee has acquired new Guest Passes for the Marina for 2024-2025.
ENVIRONMENTAL:  Kevin Green reported that he is in planning discussions with CBF for reef ball placement and seeding of the sand spit project.  A partial tree order has been submitted for median plantings.

In closing, Tom Anderson thanked all the outgoing board members and welcomed the new board effective January 1, 2024.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:34 pm to go into closed session to discuss legal issues.
Respectfully submitted,

Jean Somers
Administrator

